GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 22 November 2018 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison

Ms H. Hannan

Mr D. Lace

Apologise 

Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr B. Heath
In attendance Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners)  

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/055
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the November meeting. The Chairman thanked the Commissioners’ outdoor staff for setting up the bonfire and firework display on 29 October 2018. The new date which avoided the scallop fishing season and coincided with the school half term holiday had proven a success with additional members of the public attending this year’s event. The Chairman thanked the Royal British Legion and the Cathedral for the commemorative events which took place in Peel between 6am and 7pm on Remembrance Sunday. The Chairman concluded by requesting a one minutes silence to commemorate the contribution Mr Joe Graham made to Peel and the Board of Peel Town Commissioners. Mr Graham was Chairman of the Board 1974, 1977 and 1978 and the Chairman sent the Commissioners condolences to Mr Graham’s family.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	18/056
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 18 October 2018. Mr Convery proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Lace. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	18/057
	Item 18/051 Attorney General’s Freedom of Information Response 

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ had received a communication from a Cabinet Office representative confirming they would like to meet the Board to investigate the Commissioners’ complaint. The Board welcomed this information and hoped this would bring this matter to an early conclusion.
Item 18/054 Peel Town Commissioners’ Statement of Accounts for Year ending 31 March 2018

The Board noted the external auditor had returned the signed accounts and these were published on the Commissioners’ website.
Item 18/055 Town and Country Planning (amendment) Bill 2018

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had not submitted their response to this consultation prior to 31 October 2018. Ms Hannan reported no meeting had been arranged after the last Board meeting.

Item 18/054 Remembrance Sunday
The Chairman reported the Commissioners’ staff had successfully discharged all their duties to support the Royal British Legion events. The Town Clerk advised he had received feedback asking for additional traffic management in Michael Street for the parade. This issue would be discussed with the Police prior to next year’s Remembrance Sunday parade.
Item 18/054 River Neb Group

The Board noted a communication had been sent to the chairman of this group offering the Commissioners’ support.
Item 18/048 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Board noted a number of Commissioners had attended the Government focus group meetings for Health Care and Treasury which took place on 25 October 2018 in Peel.
The Town Clerk reported he had contacted the Department of Infrastructure to ascertain if a coach stop could be provided on Peel Promenade. Mr Davison requested additional enforcement of the existing Coach park outside the House of Manannan to prevent cars parking at this location.
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners and Department of Infrastructure support would be required to increase the number of Commissioners on the Board. He advised this support would be subject to a successful public which would need to be concluded prior to the next local elections which were scheduled to take place in April 2020.
The Board noted no any other business items were raised at the Board meeting on 18 October 2018.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/058
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

Mr Lace reported a meeting had taken place on 9 October 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/00921/B Replacement front door at 3 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00936/B Proposed first floor extension over garage at 1 Oak Road, Peel; 18/00937/B Replacement door and windows at 7 Christian Street, Peel; 18/00767/B Proposed erection of rear extension and replacement windows and door at 8 Bridge Street, Peel (Amended Drawing); 18/01003/B Proposed flat roof dormer extension at 15 Factory Lane, Peel; 18/01004/B Retrospective approval for replacement windows and door at 26 Market Street, Peel; and 18/01028/B Proposed extension to the front of the building at 4 Links Close, Peel.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 18/00715/B Approval for replacement of existing conservatory roof with tiled roof at 24A Derby Road, Peel; 18/00661/B Approval for installation of replacement windows at 1 Stanley Mount, Peel; 18/00779/B Approval for creation of additional drainage at the Corrin Memorial Home, Albany Road, Peel; 18/00805/B Approval for installation of replacement windows at 4 Duke Street, Peel; 18/00798/B Approval for installation of non-illuminated signage at 14 Douglas Street, Peel; 18/00834/B Approval for alterations and rear extension to property at 11 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00659/B Refusal for demolition of a gable chimney stack at 2 Circular Road, Peel; 18/00623/B Approval for alterations, replacement of garage door with a window and widening of existing vehicular access at 1 Ballaterson Road, Peel; 18/00660/CON Refusal for registered building consent for demolition of a gable chimney stack (in association with 18/00659/B) at 2 Circular Road, Peel; 18/00699/B Approval for erection of two storey extension at Toronto Vale, Tynwald Road, Peel; 18/00871/B Approval for erection of summerhouse at Murtagh House, Battery Road, Peel; and 18/00711/B Approval for removal of existing garage door and replacement of door and windows at White Lodge, Rheast Lane, Peel.
The lead members noted the contents of the letter dated 10 September 2018 from the Royal British Legion and agreed poppies could be sold at the Commissioners’ buildings.
The lead members noted the request from Hospice Isle of Man to carry out a street collection on 13 October 2018. The lead members agreed to support this application.
The Town Clerk confirmed the preparation of a construction contract and budget for the Mill Road Industrial Units would be ready by 31 March 2019.
The lead members noted the business case for the Reayrt Aalin exterior refurbishment scheme had been revised. The current costs were estimated at £1,200,000 for 36 properties. The lead members agreed the costs of this work was high in comparison to the purchase of 23 new properties in 2018 for £2,700,000 (excluding professional fees and the cost of the land). The lead members agreed once the properties were scaffolded all the works needed to be completed and the best way forward was to undertake a pilot scheme to refurbish the block of terrace houses at the end of the Reayrt Aalin cul de sac. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the next Board meeting and the tenants in the houses designated for pilot scheme should be updated on the progress.
The lead members noted no asset and performance management issues were reported to the Committee.

The lead members noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s letter dated 3 September 2018 concerning the Town and Country Planning (Amendment) Bill 2018 consultation. The lead members noted this matter had been reported to the September Board meeting.
The lead members noted the content of the Planning Enforcement Operational Policy dated August 2018 from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture. The lead members noted this matter had been reported to the September Board meeting.
The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s public adaptation policy issued on 1 September 2018. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had not commented on this policy when the consultation had taken place earlier this year.
Item 4 Extension of Department of Infrastructure Management Contract for 20 Properties in Peel

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 15 November 2018. This communication proposed both a twelve month extension until February 2020 and future extensions to this agreement for the Commissioners to manage the Department’s social housing properties in Carmane Close and Derby Drive. Mr Convery proposed the Commissioners should seek these extensions to this agreement. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 5 Department of Infrastructure Update on Amendment to Public Sector Housing Access and Eligibility Criteria

The Board noted the content of the content of the Department for Infrastructure’s letter dated 5 November 2018 which reported the new access and eligibility criteria for public sector housing would not be operational until 2019.
Item 6 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted the contents of planning applications 18/01038/B Peel Lifeboat Station and 18/01041/B Thie-Yn-Schoill and 18/01128/B Western Swimming Pool Playground. The Town Clerk advised these applications were considered by the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee at their November meeting. This Committee did not oppose these application and referred them to the Board because of they involved a member of the Board, and the complexity of the applications. Ms Hannan declared an interest at 7:18pm in the Life Boat Station application and did not take part in the consideration of this application.  Mr Davison declared an interest at 7:25pm in the Thie-Yn-Schoill application and did not take part in the consideration of this application. The Board agreed to note the content of the Commissioners’ application for the playground at the Western Swimming pool and not to oppose planning applications 18/01038/B and 18/01041/B.
Item 7 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATON AND WORKS ITEMS 


	18/059
	Item 8 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported a meeting had taken place on 11 October 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead member noted no events had taken place since the last meeting. Mr Heath stated he concurred with the evaluation undertaken by Mr Davison at the last meeting for the Soapbox Derby, Vintage Bike/Moddey Dhoo and Sand Racing events held in August 2018.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication for the Beach Buddies dated 20 August 2018 and 20 September 2018. The lead member supported hosting this Beach Buddies event on Peel Beach on 4 May 2019 and asked to be supplied with further details when it is available.
The lead member noted the arrangements were in place for the bonfire and firework display on 31 October 2018 which avoided the scallop fishing season. The lead members noted the contents of the application dated 10 September 2018 from the Viking Amateur Boxing Club to sell light up accessories and glow sticks. The lead members agreed to support this application.
The lead member noted the content of the communication from the Manx Breast Cancer Support Group dated 28 August 2018 for a moon light walk to take place in Peel on 27 October 2018. This communication included their request to illuminate the Castle pink on this night. The Town Clerk reported Manx National Heritage had initially advised this lighting request could not be facilitated.
The lead member noted the content of the communication dated 25 September 2018 for remembrance event from Cathedral Isle of Man. The lead members agreed this communication should be considered at the next Board meeting.
The lead member noted the Crosby Silver Band had advised they would not be attending the Christmas Light switch on and Galaxy could not attend to provide a firework display. The lead members agreed to contact these organisations to obtain their support. The Town Clerk reported this event had been sponsored by Shoprite and Manx National Heritage were doing the lantern workshops this year. He reported a Commissioner had proposed Peel should consider hosting the ice rink in future years. The lead members agreed to consider a proposal of this nature for a future Christmas event. The lead members noted the applications dated 3 October 2018 from Western Athletics to have a market stall and the 8 October 2018 application from the Women in Song Choir to perform at this event. The lead members agreed to the participation of both these organisations at this year’s Christmas light switch on event. 
The lead members noted the planning application for the swimming pool playpark  would be submitted by the 12 October 2018. The Town Clerk advised a public display of this information was arranged at the swimming pool and the Town Hall. The lead members agreed to undertake a press release once the application was submitted.
The lead member noted the Technical Officer’s project update report would be sent to them after the meeting. The Town Clerk reported the Headland’s wall rebuilding works would commence on 15 October 2018, the staff pool car had arrived, the new yard door had been ordered and the escape ladder for the Library had arrived. He reported the planning application for the new playpark at the Western Swimming Pool would be submitted by 12 October 2018. The Town Clerk reported he had taken the Technical Officer to view the lighting at Laxey which the Commissioners would like to install in Peel and to visit the low maintenance refurbished toilets at Port Erin Promenade. He reported a design had been completed to change the Town Hall toilet provision which would provide addition office storage and to refurbish the existing toilets provision offered at the Town Hall.
The lead members noted the business case for the Reayrt Aalin exterior refurbishment scheme had been revised. The current costs were estimated at £1,200,000 for 36 properties. The lead members agreed the costs of this work was high in comparison to the purchase of 23 new properties in 2018 for £2,700,000 excluding professional fees and the cost of the land. The lead members agreed the costs of purchasing new properties was favourable to the ongoing costs of maintaining these properties. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the next Board meeting and the option to sell these properties to tenants and purchase new properties from the developer building properties on the outskirts of Peel should be evaluated.
The lead member noted no procurement, subcontractor, defect, remedial work or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.

The lead members noted the Town Clerk and Technical Officer had visited JCK ltd to assess the hoist they had for sale. The officers were concerned about the road worthiness of this vehicle and its ability to operate on gradients. The officers had agreed they would take the vehicle on a free one week trial to ascertain if it was suitable for the Commissioners’ purposes when erecting Christmas lighting and undertaking work on the Commissioners’ properties.
The lead member noted the Town Clerk had met the Peel Heritage Trust on 13 September 2018. The Town Clerk reported he had discussed the projects approved by the Board for this financial year and why motorcycles were on display on the upper floor of the Leece Museum.
The lead member noted no applications for street entertainers licences were reported to the meeting.
Mr Davison reported having the bonfire and firework event in the school half term had been a success and he would like to hold this event in the halt term holidays in 2019. He reported the Christmas light switch on was scheduled for Saturday 1 December 2018 from 1pm. Attractions would include Christmas market, dancing groups, cathedral choir, lantern parade, Peel Pantaloons, Women in Song Choir, Peel Clothworkers Choir, Crosby Silver Band, Father Christmas with gifts sponsored by Caley’s and Horne’s Seafoods and a firework display. The Town Clerk reported Shoprite had sponsored this event and he thanked Mr Davison for arranging this event and getting a high level of participation for this event. Mr Davison reported he was seeking the public’s participation in this year’s event through the singing of Christmas carols immediately prior to the light switch on.
Item 9 Royal Artillery Association Service 

The Board noted the content of the communication received from the Royal Artillery Association Service inviting the Commissioners to their Regimental Say on 2 December 2018. The Chairman confirmed she would be attending this event.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	18/060
	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 12 October 2018 when the following matters were discussed: 

The lead member noted the content of the Head of Finance’s September 2018 profit/loss; budget and prior year accounts reports. The Head of Finance circulated an explanation of the September (Second Quarter) accounts report at the meeting to the lead members. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported general revenue accounts for 6 months into the current year shows a profit of £82,999.  This surplus includes a number of projects with an outstanding value of £177,084 which should be spent later this financial year. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the largest areas of expenditure in September were amenity maintenance costs (£11,059), public function costs (£1790), Civic Amenity Site costs (£20,260), public lighting maintenance costs (£4,695), and finance costs (£11,530). The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the campsite income was showing a surplus £8,914 and the Leece Museum had received £2000 to date in donations. The housing administration allowance was £6,018 in surplus and the recharge income including Westlands was £1,536 in surplus. The Town Clerk advised some of the campsite income would need to be allocated to the 2019/20 financial year because it included pre-booking for the 2019 TT and 2019 Festival of Motorsport. He reported slight increases in all the Commissioners’ income on the figures budgeted for after a six month period. The Town Clerk reported the salaries were £5,000 overspent to date although this is expected to come in on budget because there is less expenditure on events and grass maintenance operations in the winter months. He reminded the lead members the seasonal worker appointment was extended at the September Board meeting to end in March 2019. This was to be funded from the vacant warden’s salary provision. The Town Clerk reported the expenditure on Town Hall costs, works costs, public functions, amenity and public lighting were higher than their budget for six months into the year. He reported the refuse costs were lower than their budget for six months into the year. The Town Clerk advised these budgets were being monitored and the additional works costs were attributed to increased seasonal expenditure on activities in the Spring and Summer period. All these expenditure areas were currently within budget and an overspend at the end of the year was not forecasted or expected.
The lead members noted the housing revenue budget had a profit of £147,557 and the maintenance budget was showing a deficit of £5,730. There had been 6 void properties during the last quarter with £27,898 spent on these properties. In the July to September quarter £248,061 capital repayments were made and £122,257 was paid in interest. 

The lead members noted the update of the Commissioners’ projects already reported by the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee.
The lead member noted no rating appeal applications had been received by the Commissioners for consideration at the meeting.
The lead members noted the content of the statement of accounts for the year ending 31 March 2018. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the accounts had changed little since they were approved by the lead members and the Board in May 2018. He reported the main issues identified by the external auditor were the asset value for the social housing required reducing because the 2016/17 accounts did not apply the social housing discount to the land value. This had been changed in these statement of accounts. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported some bank loan repayment costs valued at £25,213  had been moved to a different year and the community asset depreciation had been recalculated. He reported these changes were outlined in Appendix 1 of the external auditors’ finding letter dated 26 September 2018. These changes were not material in the context of the Commissioners’ accounts which recorded assets in excess of £42,000,000. The lead members agreed to approve the statement of accounts which they would recommend to the October Board meeting.
The lead members noted the content of the external auditors’ findings detailed within their letter dated 26 September 2018. The lead members thanked the Commissioners’ staff and the Commissioners’ Accountant for their work in ensuring a successful audit of the Commissioners’ 2017/18 statement of accounts. The lead members agreed the external audit finds were to be reported to the October Board meeting.
The lead member asked if any debt recovery action had taken place to date. The Head of Finance reported the meeting with the Coroner for the West of the Island had been cancelled and rescheduled. The Head of Finance reported letters had been sent to the five debtors and one had settled their account. The lead members asked if the Head of Finance had telephone the debtors in the first instance or after sending the letters. The Head of Finance confirmed she had not telephoned the debtors to date.
Ms Hannan asked for the approval of £150 funding for the Children’s Hop Tu Naa event in Peel Mr Convery agreed £150 of support funding was to be provided to this event.
The lead members asked for maintenance work to be undertaken to repaint the Ward library wall and ceiling where the paint was flaking.
Item 11 2018/19 Budget

The Board noted the content of the budget report and rate estimates for the 2019/20 financial year. The Town Clerk advised the budget included the proposed 6% increase in disposal costs at the Energy from Waste plant; the 13% increase in the civic amenity site costs; the 3% increase in salaries; a salary for a replacement works operative/warden; a salary for a season worker; additional town centre summer street cleaning; additional routine gully emptying; the £25,000 per annum for replacement equipment; the £25,000 per annum for new street lighting; and £6,000 for the replacement computer server. The Town Clerk reported if there was no increase in the rates this year this would permit £38,000 to be spent on larger on off projects in the Town. He reported the largest increases were in relation to above inflation increases in waste costs and if the waste cost per household was increased from £174 to £186 this would provide £68,000 to be spent on projects. The lead members Committee for Finance and Staff Resource at their November meeting had agreed to recommend to the Board the Town rate is not increased this year and the property refuse rate is increased by £12 per household. 
The Town Clerk reported the Lead Member Committees had to date proposed the following larger projects refurbish the public toilets; the refurbishment of the stonework on St Peter’s clock tower; wild flower verges and encourage additional events in Peel town centre during the winter. 
The Board agreed to defer this matter to the next Board meeting.
Item 12 Accident at Peel Clothworker’s Primary School

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 18 October 2018 concerning an incident when a child climbed over the turf  boundary hedge on Derby Road to gain access to the Swimming Pool. The Town Clerk confirmed this turf hedge is owned by the Commissioners.
Mr Davison stated he was concerned children were deliberately choosing not to use the school crossing patrol which was provided at this location. He reported the numbers of children being dropped off at school by parents in cars and the speed of traffic exacerbated the difficulties children experienced crossing the roads during School opening and closing times. He advised the Department were seeking to encourage children to walk to school and the routes in Peel should be assessed to ascertain if new pedestrian crossings were required to serve the new housing estates constructed on the outskirts of town. Mr Lace reported the Commissioners had sought the Department’s assistance in providing a crossing on Heathfield Drive. This was unsuccessful because the assessment of incidents and volumes of traffic had not supported the provision of a pedestrian crossing.
Mr Davison proposed the Commissioners should ask the Department to assess the safety of pedestrian routes to school in Peel. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 13 Peel Twinning with Tarbert

The Board noted the contents of the communications between Peel Heritage Trust and the Tarbert and Skipness Community Council. The Town Clerk reported the Heritage Trust were in the early development stage of this initiative because they believed Tarbert had Celtic, historic, topographical and fishing similarities and links to Peel. Ms Hannan advised there would be a cost to the rate payer if twinning was arranged. The Chairman proposed this matter should be deferred until a formal proposal had been developed by the Heritage Trust for consideration by the Commissioners.  This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 14 Consultation on Amendment to GDPR and LED Implementation Regulations 2018 and Data Protection (application of GDPR) Order 2018.

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s communication dated 10 October 2018. The Chairman Proposed this matter should be assessed by the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 15 Philip Christian Centre

The Board noted the content of the communication between the Town Clerk and manager of the Philip Christian Centre Playgroup dated 30 October 2018 and the recent media articles. The Town Clerk advised the press release did not accurately portray the Commissioners position or the current status of this long term project. He had reported members of the public who sought clarification on this matter were advised the Commissioners were reviewing their property portfolio and how they can best deliver their services in the future. This is a review any competent authority should undertake when developing their 5 to 10 year stragery. The Commissioners had only approved employing a consultant to ascertain if it is physically possible for the Town Hall and Philip Christian Centre to work as one building rather than as two separate premises. This is not a straight forward matter because there are significant height issues to consider, the layout of the two buildings are not designed to work together and the Philip Christian Centre is a registered building. The Commissioners have been completely transparent about this project, the timescale and why this is being assessed. He confirmed the three year lease as previously agreed by the Board would be released to the current tenant of the Philip Christian Centre before their current lease expired.
Ms Hannan asked for the motorbikes to be removed from the top floor of the Leece Museum because they were leaking oil on the floor and they did not relate to Peel. The Town Clerk reported when he last visited the museum drip trays were placed under these vintage motorcycles. He reported the current location of these vintage bikes had been agreed by the Board of Trustees at their last meeting in January 2018 and Peel had been located on the original TT course. Mr Lace stated the purpose of the Leece Museum was to reflect the history of the West of the Island as well as Peel. He referred to the large display of Knockaloe internment exhibits. Mr Davison stated since the motorcycles were displayed in the Museum they had increased the donation income for the Museum and he had been present when the Trustees had approved the display on the first floor of the Museum. The Town Clerk advised the content of the display was a matter for the Trustees and the displays should change frequently to encourage interest and repeat visits.

	
	
	

	ITEM 16 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	18/061
	Mr Davison reported owners were not picking up dog feaces in the town and someone was marking this feaces with blue paint. He asked the Commissioners’ staff if they could investigate both these problems.
Ms Hannan requested the release of a Commissioners’ newsletter in 2019 once the budget was approved by the Board and for the Board to host a meet the Commissioners evening.
Mr Lace reported the street lighting in Boilley Spittal was not working.
Mr Davison declared and interest in the next item and left the meeting at 8:15pm.
The Board considered a communication from Davison’s Ice Cream dated 24 October 2018 concerning costs for administrating the soap box derby. The Town Clerk reported this matter was considered by the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource at their November meeting and they had agreed this should be a one off payment for this year only and to seek confirmation at the next Board meeting. Mr Convery proposed this should be the Board’s position to ensure they did not receive further requests for payment for these services. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.
Mr Davison returned to the meeting at 8:20pm

Mr Lace reported the river banks on the Neb were being eroded and no maintenance was being undertaken. He asked for the Minister of Environment Food and Agriculture to attend a forthcoming Board meeting to provide an update on a number of outstanding issues. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.
The meeting ended at 8:25pm
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